
 

 

 
 

Meeting: Delegated Decisions by the Executive Member for Community 
Services on Traffic Regulation Orders 

Date: 13 September 2016 

Subject: Sharpenhoe Road, Barton-le-Clay – Consideration of 
Petition for Speed Reducing Measures 
 

Report of: Paul Mason, Assistant Director Highways 
 

Summary: This report is to note the receipt of a petition submitted to Central 
Bedfordshire Council and suggest a way forward 
 

 
RECOMMENDATION(S):- 
 
That the contents of the petition be noted and that the lead petitioner be informed 
of the outcome of the meeting.  
 
 

 
Contact Officer: Paul Salmon 

paul.salmon@centralbedfordshire.gov.uk 
 

Public/Exempt: Public 

Wards Affected: Barton-le-Clay 

Function of: Council 

 

CORPORATE IMPLICATIONS 

Council Priorities: 

The petition is in relation to the safe and efficient use of the highway network 
 
Financial: 

None from this report 
 
Legal: 

None from this report 
 
Risk Management: 

None from this report 
 
Staffing (including Trades Unions): 

None from this report 
 
Equalities/Human Rights: 

None from this report 
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Community Safety: 

None from this report 
 
Sustainability: 

None from this report 
 

 
 
Background and Information 
 
1. A petition has been received, signed by 77 people, requesting the Council to 

install traffic calming measures to help address their concerns about road safety 
and excessive speed in Sharpenhoe Road. 
 

2. The petition highlights a number of traffic collisions that have occurred in recent 
years and seeks to reduce this number. The Barton bypass substantially reduced 
the number of vehicles passing through the village on the A6, i.e. in a north-south 
direction, but did nothing to address the movement of traffic traveling east-west 
and vice versa. The petition’s supporting letter points out Sharpenhoe Road has 
no physical traffic calming measures and it is often only parked cars that restrain 
traffic speeds. Several solutions are put forward; one involving a new link to the 
A6 and the other some traffic calming features. 
 

3. The collision data for that length of Sharpenhoe Road for that length of road from 
the start of the 30mph speed limit to Bedford Road/Luton Road from 1 April 2011 
to 31 March 2016 shows the following:- 
 

 July 2011 – Slight injury collision outside no.36 Sharpenhoe Road. This 
involved a vehicle heading westwards, overtaking parked vehicles, failing 
to see an oncoming vehicle and colliding with it. 
 

 May 2015 – Slight injury collision at the Sharpenhoe Road/Bedford Road/ 
Luton Road mini-roundabout. This involved a motorcycle heading south 
failing to give way to a vehicle entering the roundabout from the right. 
 

 October 2015 – Slight injury collision outside no.24 Sharpenhoe Road. A 
total of five occupants in two vehicles sustained injuries. The Police report 
states that the driver of a car travelling west is believed to have fallen 
asleep and collided with a parked vehicle. The vehicle then collided with an 
oncoming van which itself hit a parked vehicle. 
 

4. These incidents are regrettable, but not excessive for a road of this type. There is 
nothing to indicate that excessive speed was a major contributory factor in any of 
these incidents. It is acknowledged that a number of damage only collisions might 
have occurred along this length of road over a number of years, but these are not 
recorded by the Police. 
 



 

 

5. It is accepted that Sharpenhoe Road is used as a through-route by traffic heading 
in an east-west direction, but directional signing does not positively encourage 
this movement. For those drivers heading westwards following the B655 from 
Luton will naturally use Sharpenhoe Road as a continuation of that route. The 
number of HGVs using this route is relatively low as it has a 7.5 tonnes weight 
restriction. 
 

6. The Council does have some speed data that was collected in May 2015. This 
shows average speeds are 29.25mph and 85th percentile speeds were 32.25mph. 
These indicate reasonably good compliance with the speed limit, although they do 
suggest that a small percentage of drivers are travelling at inappropriate speeds.  
 

7. The possible solutions put forward are appreciated. The idea of adding slip roads 
to the A6 would involve significant engineering works and possibly land 
acquisition. The costs involved in this could not be justified to address the 
relatively localised issues that exist in Sharpenhoe Road. The traffic calming 
proposals put forward are reasonable and are the types of features we would 
probably employ if traffic calming was considered for this road. 
 

8. There are already some measures in place to moderate traffic speeds, such as 
gateway treatments and a vehicle activated sign. 
 

9. The funding we have for safety improvements has to be targeted at locations that 
have a poor injury collision record, so that we can reduce the number of people 
killed and injured on our roads. The aforementioned collision data and speed 
measurements indicate that the installation of engineering measures is currently 
not a high priority for this Council. 
 

10. It is recommended that the petition organiser brings this to the attention of Barton 
Parish Council who may wish to consider using Central Bedfordshire Council’s 
Rural Match Funding scheme to promote road safety improvements in 
Sharpenhoe Road. 
 

 
 
Appendices: 
 
Appendix A – Petition and accompanying correspondence 
Appendix B – Location plan 
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